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Senate Bill #1093, which delineates changes in the regulation of the 

practice of physician assistants (PAs), was signed into law by Governor 

Little on March 17, 2021, and is due to go into effect on July 1, 2021. By 

allowing more generalized oversight of physician assistants, the legisla-

ture hopes to improve access to care in rural and underserved areas 

and to reduce the administrative and regulatory burdens on PAs, physi-

cians, hospitals and practice managers. In order to maintain an appro-

priate level of PA oversight, the law outlines requirements for licensure 

and keeps the pre-existing structure of the Physician Assistant Advisory 

Committee. The major change involves the removal of the individually 

named supervising and alternate supervising physician, replacing them 

with a collaborative practice agreement.  The new law preserves some 

of the existing requirements for practice of medicine by PAs in the state 

of Idaho.  
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The Committee on Professional Discipline (COPD), an advisory committee to 
the Board of Medicine, is seeking nominations to replace two committee 
members whose terms are expiring.  

The COPD requests that any interested MDs or DOs submit their CV and 
letter of interest by email to the Director of the Board at 
anne.lawler@bom.idaho.gov, no later than June 23, 2021.  

Both the Board of Medicine and the COPD meet quarterly. For additional in-
formation, please send an email to info@bom.idaho.gov.  

Please remember to RENEW YOUR LICENSE by June 27, 2021. Any renewals after 
June 27, 2021 at 10 pm MDT must be paid with a check or money order. Credit 
cards will not be accepted due to Idaho State Fiscal Year end.  

If your license is not renewed by its expiration date, you will have to pay the li-
cense reinstatement fee plus the renewal fee to reinstate your license.  

LICENSE RENEWAL DEADLINE : JUNE 27, 2021 

SEEKING MDs OR DOs TO SERVE ON THE  

COMMITTEE ON PROFESSIONAL DISCIPLINE 

Message From the Board: 

SENATE BILL #1093: REMOVING REGULATORY BURDENS FOR 

PHYSICIAN ASSISTANTS TO IMPROVE PATIENT CARE    

Catherine Cunagin, MD, Board Member  

     Continued on page 2 

mailto:anne.lawler@bom.idaho.gov
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When Governor Little lifts the Emergency Declara-

tion, all out-of-state practitioners (MDs, DOs, PAs, 

and RTs) must be fully licensed in Idaho to continue 

practicing in person or via telemedicine. For those 

out-of-state practitioners who plan to discontinue 

their Idaho practice, please timely transition your 

patients to an Idaho-licensed provider to ensure con-

tinuity of care. Any practitioner who is practicing in 

Idaho or providing telemedicine services to Idaho 

residents without an active Idaho license after the 

Emergency Declaration is lifted may be disciplined by 

the Board. 

The Board is no longer issuing new temporary licens-

es to retired and inactive practitioners for COVID-19 

purposes.  

The general application process remains unchanged 

and includes submission of forms, exam results and 

a fingerprint based criminal history check. The Physi-

cian Assistant Advisory Committee remains intact 

and consists of four board-appointed PA members 

and one public member.  

All members are residents of Idaho and the PA 

members are engaged in the active practice of medi-

cine here. While the committee is essential in re-

viewing licensure, misconduct and rule changes, 

they make recommendations to the Board of Medi-

cine, who makes final decisions regarding licensure 

and discipline.  

The requirements for oversight of PA practice have 

become less specific and fall into two basic catego-

ries: pre-existing licensing and credentialing process-

es or collaborative practice agreements. For licensed 

health care facilities with licensing, credentialing and 

oversight processes, the by-laws or procedures of 

that facility must define the degree and nature of 

collaboration between physician and PA. For those 

facilities or practices without these processes, a col-

laborative practice agreement must be written by 

either the employer, group or hospital service.  

The law is nonspecific regarding requirements for 

the collaborative practice agreements. It places the 

responsibility on the facility or group to ensure that 

the medical services provided by the PA are within 

the PA’s scope of education, experience and compe-

tence. Also, each physician is only able to collabo-

rate with a PA within the PA’s scope of training and 

experience. The PA must consult with an appropri-

ate physician based on the condition of the patient, 

the education, competence and experience of the 

PA and the community standard of care. Collabora-

tive physicians do not need to be named if more 

than one physician works in the facility or group.  

Some groups or facilities may not employ physicians. 

In this case, they may still employ PAs as long as 

each PA has a collaborative practice agreement with 

at least one licensed physician. The same basic ten-

ets are required in this collaborative practice agree-

ment as stated above. This section of the law allows 

for a PA or group of PAs to independently own a 

medical practice in Idaho. However, a PA owning 

such a practice must have been licensed, registered, 

or certified as a PA in any state, territory or jurisdic-

tion of the United States for at least two years.   

Physician assistants are responsible for the care they 

provide and are tasked with obtaining professional 

liability insurance if not provided by their employer. 

The new law alleviates some of the administrative 

burden of PA oversight and allows individual facili-

ties and groups to define collaborative PA and physi-

cian relationships as long as certain parameters are 

considered. The hope is to improve access to care 

while maintaining patient safety. 

EMERGENCY DECLARATION  AND TEMPORARY WAIVERS 

     Continued from page 1 

The Board of Medicine is now on social media. Find us on Facebook and give us a 

like for the latest updates from the Board.  

Find us on Facebook!  

BOARD OF MEDICINE FACEBOOK PAGE 

https://m.facebook.com/Idaho-State-Board-of-Medicine-102078798254522/
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With the new law comes new opportunity for Idaho’s licensees. Below is a table to help 

you navigate the impact of the I.C. § 54-1807A statutory changes, which go into effect 

on July 1, 2021. 

SUPERVISION VERSUS COLLABORATION 

Supervision (through 6/30/21) Collaboration (beginning 7/1/21) 

Supervising physicians are required to obtain 
Board approval prior to supervising a PA.* 

Physicians do not need to obtain approval from 
the Board prior to entering into a Collaborative 
Practice Agreement (CPA)** with a PA. 

This means physicians no longer need to submit a 
Supervising Physician Registration or an Affidavit 
of Primary Supervising Physician to the Board. 

Supervising physicians and PAs are required to 
enter into a Delegation of Services agreement 
(DOS) before the PA can practice. 

Physicians and PAs are required to enter into a 
CPA before the PA can practice. 

Those PAs who currently practice under a DOS 
must have a CPA in place by 7/1/21 to continue 
their current practice. 

The DOS must be submitted to the Board so the 
Board can verify and record the DOS. 

The CPA does not need to be submitted to the 
Board unless the Board requests it. 

The Board provided DOS and other relevant 
forms. 

The Board will not provide a template or model 
CPA. 

The supervising physician and PA are required to 
maintain a copy of the DOS. 

The PA and any collaborating physicians are re-
quired to maintain a copy of the CPA. 

Any changes to the DOS, supervising physician, or 
practice location must be submitted to and ap-
proved by the Board. 

Changes no longer need to be automatically sub-
mitted to the Board. However, the PA and collab-
orating physician are responsible for having a 
new or modified CPA in place, should the same 
be necessary. 

The supervising physician accepts full responsibil-
ity for the medical acts of and patient services 
provided by PA and for the supervision of such 
acts. 

The PA, not the collaborating physician, is respon-
sible for the medical acts and care provided by 
the PA. 

However, the collaborating physician is responsi-
ble for ensuring that the medical services per-
formed by the physician assistant are within the 
physician assistant's scope of education, experi-
ence, and competence. 
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Beginning July 1, 2021, PAs will no longer need to 

submit a Physician Assistant Application for Pre-

scription Privileges to the Board of Medicine as the 

PA will no longer need the Board of Medicine’s au-

thorization to prescribe or to obtain a Board of 

Pharmacy or DEA controlled substance registration.  

Beginning July 1, 2021, a PA’s prescribing privileges 

will be governed by the collaborative practice 

agreement or the facility bylaws or procedures of 

any facility with credentialing and privileging sys-

tems. PAs will need to go directly to the Board of 

Pharmacy and the DEA to obtain the necessary con-

trolled substance registration.  

CHANGES TO PHYSICIAN ASSISTANT PRESCRIBING PRIVILEGES 

     Continued from page 3 

* The term “PA” refers to physician assistants and graduate physician assistants. 

** A CPA is required anytime the PA and collaborating physician are not employed by a facility with cre-

dentialing and privileging systems in place. This comparison is meant to address the situations where a CPA 

is required. 

Supervision (through 6/30/21) Collaboration (beginning 7/1/21) 

A PA’s practice is limited to those medical services 
which are delegated by the supervising physician. 

Collaboration between a PA and a specific collab-
orating physician is limited to only those medical 
services for which the collaborating physician has 
training and experience. However, a PA can col-
laborate with multiple physicians through a facili-
ty/practice wide CPA or multiple CPAs. 

Supervising physicians can only supervise four (4) 
PAs without a waiver. 

Physicians are not limited in the number of PAs 
with whom they can collaborate. 

Similarly, PAs can collaborate with multiple physi-
cians, including physicians from different practice 
areas. 

The supervising physician is required to conduct 
an on-site visit at least monthly, regularly sched-
uled conferences with the PA, and periodic review 
of the PA’s medical records. 

The CPA shall address the collaboration and con-
sultation between the PA and collaborating physi-
cian based upon: the condition of the patient; the 
education, experience, and competence of the 
physician assistant; and the community standard 
of care. 

No practice is permitted if the primary supervising 
physician is not available and an alternate has not 
been designated. 

The PA and collaborating physician must collabo-
rate and consult as specified in the CPA. The CPA 
must also address when the PA should refer to 
the collaborating physician or another appropri-
ate physician. 

A PA must obtain prescriptive authority from the 
Board of Medicine before obtaining a registration 
from the Board of Pharmacy and the DEA. 

The Board of Medicine will no longer issue pre-
scriptive authority to PAs and such prescriptive 
authority is no longer necessary for the PA to reg-
ister with the Board of Pharmacy or DEA. 
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Q: Does the new law limit a PA’s or graduate PA’s scope of practice. 

A: Yes. The scope of practice of PAs and graduate PAs includes only those duties and responsibilities identified in a 

collaborative practice agreement or the facility bylaws or procedures of any facility with credentialing and privileging 

systems. 

Q: What is a collaborative practice agreement? 

A: A collaborative practice agreement is a written agreement executed by a PA and/or graduate PA and at least one 

collaborating physician. 

Q: Is a collaborative practice agreement required for all Idaho-licensed PAs? 

A: A written collaborative practice agreement is required for most PAs and graduate PAs. The only exception is that a 

written collaborative practice agreement is not required for those PAs and graduate PAs who are employed by a facili-

ty with a credentialing and privileging system. In those situations, the facility bylaws and procedures will govern the 

PA’s and graduate PA’s scope of practice. 

Q: If a PA or graduate PA is not employed by a facility with a credentialing and privileging system, can a PA or 

graduate PA practice without a collaborative practice agreement in place? 

A: No. Beginning July 1, 2021, before a PA or graduate PA can practice, that individual must have a written collabora-

tive practice in place with at least one collaborating physician. If no such agreement is in place on July 1, 2021, the PA 

or graduate PA must cease practicing until he/she has a fully executed written collaborative practice agreement.  

Q: What do PAs and physicians who are currently in a supervisory relationship need to do? 

A: No later than July 1, 2021, any PAs and physicians who are subject to a current delegation of service agreement 

should enter into a written collaborative practice agreement. 

Q: Do I need to notify the Board to terminate a current delegation of service agreement? 

A: No. For the Board’s purposes, any DOS agreement will automatically expire on June 30, 2021. On July 1, 2021, PAs 

and physicians who practice outside of a facility with a credentialing and privileging system must have a fully execut-

ed written collaborative practice agreement in place. 

Q: Do physicians still need to renew their Supervising Physician registration to supervise PAs or graduate PAs? 

A: No, physicians do not need to renew their SPHY license. Similarly, collaborating physicians do not need to submit 

an Affidavit of Primary Supervising Physician to the Board 

Q: Does the collaborative practice agreement need to be submitted to the Board by July 1, 2021? 

A: No. The collaborative practice agreement only needs to be submitted to the Board upon request. Please do not 

provide the Board with a copy unless the Board specifically requests it. The Board will not retain copies of any agree-

ments which its staff did not specifically request. 

Q: Will the Board provide forms for the collaborative practice agreement? 

A: No, the Board will not provide a form or template of a collaborative practice agreement. Instead, the Board recom-

mends licensees contact relevant associations, such as the IAPA and IMA, regarding a template and/or contact an 

attorney for assistance with the preparation of the agreement. 

FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS—COLLABORATIVE PRACTICE  
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     Continued from page 5 

Q: Will the Board approve collaborative practice agreement templates or forms prepared by others, such as 

the IAPA and IMA. 

A: No. Individual licensees, not the Board, are responsible for ensuring any collaborative practice agreements comply 

with the requirements set forth in I.C. § 54-1807A and Board rule.  

Q: What terms or provisions must a collaborative practice agreement contain? 

A:  Pursuant to statute and Board rule, a collaborative practice agreement must contain the following elements: (1) 

the parties to the agreement; (2) the authorized scope of practice for each licensed physician assistant or graduate 

physician assistant; (3) a requirement that the physician assistant or graduate physician assistant must collaborate 

with, consult with, or refer to the collaborating physician or another appropriate physician as indicated by: the condi-

tion of the patient; the education, experience and competence of the physician assistant or graduate physician assis-

tant; and the community standard of care; and (4) if necessary, any monitoring parameters. 

Q: Can the collaborative practice agreement contain terms beyond what is required by the statute or Board 

rule? 

A: Yes. The collaborative practice agreement is a contract between one or more PAs and one or more collaborating 

physician(s). The parties to the agreement can add any agreed-upon terms which make sense for their collaboration. 

So long as the agreement contains the above-referenced required terms and any additional provisions are not contra-

ry to Idaho law or the community standard of care, the parties are free to make the agreement as detailed or general 

as they desire. 

Q: Will the limits on the number of PAs a physician can work with still be in place? 

A: No. The statutes and Board rules do not limit the number of PAs who can collaborate with a single physician. How-

ever, a collaborating physician should be mindful of the statutory duties regarding collaboration, consultation and 

referrals when deciding whether to enter into a collaborative practice agreement with one or multiple PAs and gradu-

ate PAs. 

Q: Can a PA or graduate PA perform medical services beyond those regarding which the collaborating physi-

cian has training and experience? 

A: No. Collaboration between a PA and a specific collaborating physician is limited to only those medical services for 

which the collaborating physician has training and experience. However, a PA can collaborate with multiple physicians 

through a facility/practice wide collaborative practice agreement or multiple collaborative practice agreements. The 

PA or graduate PA needs to be mindful that he/she is not performing services beyond those allowable by any collabo-

rative practice agreement or beyond the PA’s or graduate PA’s scope of education, experience, and competence. 

Q: Does the collaborative practice agreement need to identify the frequency or types of meetings between a 

PA/graduate PA and the collaborating physician? 

A: While the written collaborative practice agreement can contain this level of detail, such detail is not required. How-

ever, the parties must be mindful of their duties required by Idaho law, including, but not limited to the duties to en-

sure the PA/graduate PA is only performing services within his/her scope of education, experience, and competence; 

and that the collaborating physician and PA/graduate PA are actually collaborating, consulting, and referring based 

upon: the condition of the patient; the education, experience, and competence of the physician assistant; and the 

community standard of care.  
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Q: Does the collaborative practice agreement need to require medical record reviews by the collaborating 

physician? 

A: While the written collaborative practice agreement can contain this level of detail, such detail is not required. How-

ever, the parties must be mindful of their duties required by Idaho law, including, but not limited to the duties to en-

sure the PA/graduate PA is only performing services within his/her scope of education, experience, and competence; 

and that the collaborating physician and PA/graduate PA are actually collaborating, consulting, and referring based 

upon: the condition of the patient; the education, experience, and competence of the physician assistant; and the 

community standard of care. 

Q: Who is responsible for the care provided by a PA? 

A: The PA is responsible for the care he/she provides. 

Q: What responsibilities does a collaborating physician have regarding the care provided by a PA? 

A: The collaborating physician and facility are responsible for ensuring the medical services performed by the PA or 

graduate PA are within the PA’s or graduate PA’s scope of education, experience, and competence. The collaborating 

physician must also comply with other legal requirements such as actually collaborating, consulting, and accepting 

referrals based upon: the condition of the patient; the education, experience, and competence of the physician assis-

tant; and the community standard of care. 

Q: Can a PA be disciplined for not complying with the terms of a collaborative practice agreement? 

A: Yes. While the Board will not dictate every provision of a collaborative practice agreement, the Board will discipline 

a PA or graduate PA who is not complying with the law and not properly consulting with, conferring with, and refer-

ring to the appropriate collaborating physician.  

Q: Can a PA be disciplined for performing services which are outside the scope of any collaborative practice 

agreement? 

A: Yes. 

Q: Can a physician be disciplined for not complying with the terms of a collaborative practice agreement? 

A: Yes. While the Board will not dictate every provision of a collaborative practice agreement, the Board will discipline 

a collaborating physician who is not complying with the law and not properly consulting with, conferring with, or ac-

cepting appropriate referrals from a PA with whom the physician is collaborating.  

Q: Do the parties to the CPA need to be licensed in Idaho? 

A: Yes. The PAs, graduate PAs, and collaborating physician(s) must be licensed in Idaho. 

Q: Does a PA still need to obtain prescribing authority from the Board? 

A: No. Beginning July 1, 2021, PAs will no longer need to submit a Physician Assistant Application for Prescription Priv-

ileges to the Board of Medicine or obtain the Board of Medicine’s authorization to prescribe or to obtain a Board of 

Pharmacy or DEA controlled substance registration. Beginning July 1, 2021, a PA’s prescribing privileges will be gov-

erned by the collaborative practice agreement or the facility bylaws or procedures of any facility with credentialing 

and privileging systems. PAs will need to go directly to the Board of Pharmacy and the DEA to obtain the necessary 

controlled substance registration.  

 

     Continued from page 6 
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Effective July 1, 2021, the Board of Medicine and all its Allied Health Boards will be part of the Health Profes-
sions Section of the Idaho Division of Occupational and Professional Licenses (IDOPL) and will no longer be a 
stand-alone self-governing agency of the State.  

Please see the following link to an organizational chart of IDOPL to show which Boards will be in each of the 
main sections of the Division. 

The Section Chief for the Health Professions Section of IDOPL is Nicki Chopski, PharmD, current Executive 
Director of the Board of Pharmacy. 

BOARD OF MEDICINE JOINS THE IDAHO DIVISION OF OCCUPATIONAL AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSES 

https://apps.dopl.idaho.gov/DOPLPortal/dopl/documents/DOPL%20Board%20Reporting%20Structure%209.18.2020.pdf
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The Board of Medicine conducts random 

CME audits! If you are selected, be pre-

pared to provide documentation.  
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     Continued from page 9 
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Lovin, Jeffrey, M.D. (M-5645), Del Mar, CA 

Physician’s license to practice medicine in Idaho was revoked 
reciprocal to a Medical Board of California action. 

Oglesbay, Michael, D.O. (O-0631), Post Falls, ID  

Licensee falsely attested on a license renewal application to not 
having been investigated by any licensing board since his last re-
newal. Licensee was ordered to pay a $500 fine. 

The following licensees had prior Stipulated Orders that 

were terminated by the Board:  

Brown, Rose, PSG (PSG-056), Meridian, ID 

Cox, Megan, A.T. (AT-664), Post Falls, ID 

Crownover, Brian, M.D. (M-11819), Meridian, ID 

Sphar, Wesley, A.T. (AT-570), Hailey, ID 

Torres, James Cruz II, M.D. (M-9527), Meridian, ID 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 

 

                                               Board Actions 

The following are non-
reportable, non-disciplinary 
actions: 

· Letter of Concern: non-
disciplinary letter issued 
for a minor violation the 
Board feels may pose a risk 
to public safety. 

· Corrective Action Plan: 
confidential, non-
reportable practice 
remediation. 

· Fine: a fee imposed for 
failure to provide accurate 
information on renewal. 

The following are reportable 
disciplinary actions: 

· Stipulation and Order 
(S&O): an agreement 
between the Board and the 
practitioner regarding 
authorization to practice or 
placing terms or conditions 
on the authorization to 
practice. 

· Public Reprimand: a formal 
admonishment of conduct 
or practice. 

· Suspension: temporary 
withdrawal of 
authorization to practice. 

· Revocation: cancellation of 
the authorization to 
practice. 

· Administrative Complaint: 
occurs when a licensee 
refuses to sign a 
recommended stipulation. 
Commences formal 
administrative disciplinary 
hearing process. 

Explanation of Terms 
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 Deb Mitchell, Medical Investigator 

 Felicia Kruck, Investigations Specialist 

 Elisha Fawkes, Licensing Specialist 
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Michelle Jarvis, Public Member 
(Chair) 
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https://bom.idaho.gov/BOMPortal/Home.aspx

